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I suspect there are times in everyone’s life when the 
universe just “throws you a bone” as the old saying goes.  
That thought crossed my mind several times while assisting 
with the planning of the 2009 joint meeting of the Southeast 
and Texas Chapters of the Music Library Association held 
October 8-10 in New Orleans.  What location could match 
New Orleans’s contributions to American music, be more 
linked in the popular imagination to music, or face more 
preservation challenges for both the music collections and 
the musical culture of the city?

Having spent the last four years watching from afar as New 
Orleans struggled to weather and recover from the effects 
of Hurricane Katrina, many attendees were anxious to see 
how the city was faring today and to hear directly from those 
who had personally lived through the storm, the flooding, 
the aftermath, and the ongoing recovery.  Visible reminders 
of Katrina were nearly impossible to find in the areas around 
Loyola, where most sessions were held, and were similarly 
invisible in the Garden District and French Quarter, where 
most attendees stayed.  Conversations with those who 
experienced Katrina and its aftermath, though, revealed how 

most were affected either directly by having their homes or 
workplaces damaged or indirectly by having their faith in 
all levels of government severely compromised.  Although I 
suspect that most attendees left New Orleans confident in the 
resiliency of the people and the city, I imagine that most also 
recognized that the recovery effort is incomplete, not exactly 
equitable, and definitely still ongoing.  

Building on the success of the MLA Education Outreach 
Program preconference workshop offered last year in 
conjunction with the SEMLA meeting in Greenville, NC, a 

2009 SEMLA/TMLA Joint Annual Meeting in New Orleans
Chr i s  Durman ,  Un i v er s i t y of Ten ne s s e e
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The Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association, Inc. (SEMLA), 
is a non-stock, non-profit organization dedicated to promoting the estab-
lishment, use, and growth of music libraries and collections of music ma-
terials in the Southeast. It encourages communication and cooperation 
with libraries and music collections not affiliated with the Music Library 
Association to determine how the Chapter may be of assistance to the 
individual library. SEMLA provides a forum for the exchange of ideas 
regarding all aspects of work with music materials as well as initiating 
and encouraging activities to improve the organization, administration, 
holdings, and public services of such libraries and collections. The region 
covered by the Chapter includes the states of Alabama, Arkansas, Florida, 
Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, North and South Carolina, Tennessee 
and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico.

 
Membership Information

Membership in SEMLA is available at three levels: Personal ($10.00 
U.S.), Institutional ($15.00 U.S.), and Student ($5.00 U.S.). An applica-
tion for membership appears on the back page of this newsletter. Make 
checks payable to SEMLA. Send membership applications, renewals, 
dues, corrections, and updates to:

Scott Phinney
SEMLA Secretary/Treasurer
University of South Carolina

School of Music 
813 Assembly St.

Columbia, SC 29208
 

SEMLA Web Site
Nara Newcomer, Web Editor

http://semla.musiclibraryassoc.org
newcomern@ecu.edu 

 
Breve Notes (Newsletter)

Grover Baker, Editor
Breve Notes is published electronically on the chapter website three times 
a year: January, April, and August. Send submissions to:

Grover Baker
Center for Popular Music

Middle Tennessee State University
P.O. Box 41

Murfreesboro, TN  37132
gbaker@mtsu.edu

 
SEMLA-L

To subscribe, send a message to LISTSERV@LISTSERV.UGA.EDU and 
type only the following in the body of the message:

SUBSCRIBE SEMLA-L <your name>

You will receive a confirmation from the list.
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From the Chair
John Druesedow

It’s a new year.  SEMLA 
has passed the first 

decade of the 21st century with 
10 chapter meetings in seven of 
our states (out of nine, plus the 
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico).   
According to our indispensable 
website, we started and ended the 
decade 2000-2009 with Loyola 
University as the host institution.  
How fitting it was to revisit Loyola 
(and Tulane also) on October 8-10 
and to see the rebuilding results 

after the Big Storm Katrina.  And it was certainly a pleasure 
to meet jointly with the Texas Chapter of MLA, chaired by 
Tina Murdock (Dallas Public Library). 

Many thanks are owed to Alicia Hansen (Loyola University) 
and her loyal Local Arrangements Committee (Lenny  
Bertrand, Jeannette Thompson, and Laurie Phillips), who 
organized gourmet fare refreshments, comfortable meeting 
spaces, local transportation, and a superb banquet space in 

the downtown Palace Café.  The committee also significantly 
assisted with the reservations for the hotels.   Christine Clark 
of Theodore Front and Dana Jaunzemis of MLSC provided 
support for the catered events.

The strong and highly individualized program presentations 
came about through the efforts of Chris Durman (University 
of Tennessee) and the Program Committee (from the Texas 
Chapter [TMLA], Mary Du Mont Brower, Ralph Hartsock, 
and Alisa Rata Stutzbach; from SEMLA, Greg Johnson,  
Alicia Hansen, and Chris).  Chris provides details in this 
issue.  He also provides an account of the second annual 
Pre-Conference (“Music Libraries:  Just the Basics”), with a 
listing of the instructional personnel involved.

Travel Grant Winners
The winners of the newly named Pauline Shaw Bayne Travel 
Grant were introduced at the New Orleans meeting:  Jacob 
Schuab, currently a music cataloger at Vanderbilt and Kyle 
McCarrell, a graduate student employee at the University of 
South Carolina at Columbia who is currently working on an 
MLIS at the same institution.

Best of Chapters
Holling Smith-Bourne (Vanderbilt) will present his paper on 
recording ethnic music in Uganda at the national meeting in 
San Diego next March.  The paper was entered into the Best-
of-Chapters competition following the SEMLA meeting in 
Greenville, NC, in October of 2008.

Forward to San Diego
The Chapter will convene at the national meeting in San  
Diego in March.  I hope to see members, as many as can 
make it, there.  In the meantime, best wishes.

Duke University (retired)

Getting Hammered in the Big Easy
John received the “Yellow Plastic Hammer of Despotism”  

from Past Chair, Anna Neal.

Pauline Shaw Bayne Travel Grant Recipients
Jacob Schaub (left) and Kyle McCarrell (right)
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Interim Chapter Meeting

SEMLA will hold its interim meeting in 
San Diego on Monday, March 22  
from 6:00-7:00 p.m.

Sound Recordings Cataloging: Just the Basics
An EOP Workshop in North Carolina

Nara Newcomer, East Carolina University

As part of MLA’s Educational Outreach Program (EOP), Mac Nelson (UNC-Greensboro) and I presented a pre-conference workshop 
on “Sound Recordings Cataloging: Just the Basics” at the North Carolina Library Association (NCLA) Biennial Conference in 
Greenville, NC, October 6, 2009. 

Pre-conference workshops at NCLA are sponsored by the association’s “sections”.  Happily, Mac works with one of the board 
members for the Resources and Technical Services Section, and we found the section very willing to lend us their umbrella by 
sponsoring the workshop.

Ten people, primarily catalogers, attended the three-hour workshop.  While we were happy with the turnout, we theorize our 
placement in the conference schedule may have lowered attendance somewhat.  NCLA held pre-conference workshops on Tuesday, 
with the main conference beginning late Wednesday morning.  So, attending our workshop, held 9:30-12:15 on Tuesday morning, 
meant at least one extra night’s lodging, possibly two, for many attendees.  In addition, since many pre-conference workshops lasted 
the entire day, afternoon options were limited for those who attended our workshop.  While scheduling is often out of the hands of 
conference presenters, it is something future EOP presenters might keep in mind.

After identifying the key areas to cover, Mac and I split the material by taking alternate sections, and working in a very hands-on 
approach which included several exercises and a “final exam” where participants cataloged a simple CD.  This worked very well, 
since neither individual needed to talk for more than about fifteen minutes at a stretch.  Co-presenting also helped both of us feel 
more comfortable about answering questions that might pop up—two cataloger heads are better than one!

What did the attendees think of the workshop?  Three main themes emerged from their evaluations, completed at the workshop’s 
end.  First, attendees enjoyed and learned from our hands-on, team-teaching approach.  Second, some felt the material went by 
quickly or wished for a longer workshop, highlighting the challenges of teaching sound recordings cataloging in only three hours.  
Third, nearly all attendees were very glad that the session was offered, and even volunteered that they would be interested in more 
“special” formats cataloging workshops, such as DVDs or electronic resources.  While MLA’s EOP may not be poised to offer 
workshops in every “special” format, the interest in these topics highlights the usefulness of and demand for EOP workshops.

I encourage others to consider presenting at their state library association conferences.  Neither Mac nor I were previously involved 
in NCLA, but we still found the association very willing to include our workshop.  The EOP is a wonderful way to promote MLA 
and SEMLA while also serving other librarians and library paraprofessionals in your state!
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second all-day preconference workshop featuring the same 
basic content was held October 8th on the second floor of 
Loyola’s Monroe Library.  Participants chose between 
sessions devoted to the cataloging of audio and visual 
formats of musical materials, music reference, and music 
collection development.  Instructors, primarily from the 
Texas Chapter, included Mary Du Mont Brower of Rice 

University and Sha Towers of Baylor University who 
team-taught the music reference session, Keith Chapman 
of Rice University and Jean Harden of the University of 
North Texas, who team-taught both the audio and the video 
cataloging workshops, and Sarah Dorsey of the University 
of North Carolina, Greensboro, who taught the collection 
development workshop.  Attendees came from Louisiana, 
Mississippi, and Texas and many stayed for the SEMLA/
TMLA Joint Meeting reception that immediately followed 
the afternoon workshops.  

Held in the Special Collections Room of Monroe Library, the 
reception gave attendees a small sampling of the tasty treats 
in store for them in New Orleans, a city renowned for fine 

Annual Meeting Report — continued from page 1
Member News

Presentations
SEMLA members will be delivering the following  
presentations at the MLA Annual Meeting in San Diego. 

Tuesday, March 23
9:00-10:30 AM — Mac Nelson (University of North 
Carolina, Greensboro), “The Extraordinary Career &  
Collection of Vahdah Olcott-Bickford (1885-1980).”  
Plenary session, entitled “Wish They All Could Be...
California Women,” sponsored by the Women in Music  
Round Table.
11:30 AM-2:00 PM — Cynthia Miller (University of 
Alabama) poster presentation  entitled “The Music  
Librarian as Impresario.” 
2:30-4:00 PM — Lisa Hooper (Tulane University), 
“Archives Next: Discovering the Current State of  
Archival Collections in Music Libraries & Where We Go 
from Here.” Sponsored by the Archives Round Table.

Wednesday, March 24
9:00-10:30 AM — Nara Newcomer (East Carolina 
University), “A Match Made in Heaven: Merging  
Emerging Technical and Public Services.” Panel discus-
sion sponsored by the Emerging Technologies & Services 
Committee.
9:00-10:30 AM — Jenny Colvin (Furman University) 
with Ray Heigemeir (Stanford University), “Musical 
Treasures in American Primary Source Databases.” Ses-
sion entitled “Non-Music E-Resources: Goldmines for 
Music Research” sponsored by the Reference Sources 
Subcommittee.
9:00-10:30 AM — Renée McBride (University of North 
Carolina, Chapel Hill), “Look What We Got! : How  
Inherited Data Drives Decision-Making (UNC-Chapel 
Hill’s 19th-Century American Sheet Music Collection).”  
Panel entitled: “Workflow Design for Metadata Creation” 
(Moderator: Jenn Riley, Indiana University).
10:30-12:00 PM — Holling Smith-Borne (Vanderbilt 
University), “Collecting on the Edge Redux: Recording 
the Traditional Music of Uganda,” Best of Chapters.

Publications
Renée McBride (University of North Carolina - Chapel 
Hill) has published a book review,“American Composer  
Zenobia  Powell Perry: Race and Gender in the 20th  
Century. By Jeannie Gayle Pool,” in Notes: Quarterly 
Journal of the Music Library Association 66/2 (Dec. 
2009), 313-316.

continued on page 7 continued on page 6

Lenny Bertrand, Keith Chapman, John Brower, Bruce Hall, and 
Mary Du Mont Brower

Jean Harden checks in with Jeannette Thompson
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dining.  Dana Jaunzemis of Music Library Service Company 
generously provided funding for this gathering and time 
passed quickly as old friends caught up and new friendships 
were made.  Before long we were all off again via cars, vans, 
and the famed New Orleans streetcars to explore the city, 
dine, or just rest up for the first full day of the conference.  

We returned to Monroe Library the next morning where we 
enjoyed coffee, pastries, and other refreshments graciously 
provided by Christine Clark of Theodore Front Musical 
Literature, Incorporated before converging in one of Monroe 
Library’s impressively designed multimedia rooms.  Local 
Arrangements Committee chair Alicia Hansen introduced 
Loyola’s Dean of Libraries, Mary Lee Sweat, who welcomed 
us to Loyola.

Mark McKnight of the University of North Texas started 
the presentations with an interesting and chronologically 
appropriate session, “Novelles Poésies: An Eighteenth-
Century Music Manuscript from New Orleans,” in which he 
discussed a manuscript of Nouvelle poésies spirituelles et 
morales sur les plus beaux airs de la musique françoise et 
italienne avec le basse (7 v., Paris, 1731-1737), copied in 
1736 and presented to the nuns of the Ursuline convent in 
New Orleans in 1754, just 36 years after the city’s founding.  
The manuscript is thought to be the oldest surviving musical 
document from New Orleans or the Lower Mississippi River 
Valley and contains works from such composers as Lully, 
Campra, Desmarets, Couperin, and Montéclair, to which 
sacred lyrics appropriate for moral guidance and instruction 
have been overlaid.  For scholars, the significance of this 
manuscript is multifaceted; not only does it reveal the fact 
that contemporary European music was being performed 
in the colony, but the portions included in the published set 
which were omitted from the manuscript also hint as to what 
might have once been deemed unacceptable for the young 
ladies in the nuns’ care.  

The next presentation, “Fifty Years of Pianists: The 
Interviews of Robert Dumm, 1959-2008,” by Jean Wald 
of Stetson University, also provided a multifaceted topic, 
working with a live donor to acquire and make available 
a multimedia collection of photographs, print materials, 
and a remarkable collection of recorded interviews with 
some of the most famous pianists and educators of the 
last 50 years.  Mr. Dumm is a pianist, piano teacher, and 
an early proponent of class piano who has dedicated much 
time, energy, and money to seeking out and interviewing 
prominent pianists, music educators, and composers.  The 
list of those interviewed is extensive and includes some 
of the most prominent musicians of the last fifty years.  
Recognizing the importance of his self-funded collection, he 
initiated the donation of his interviews and other materials 
to Stetson University by contacting Ms. Wald.  In addition 
to discussing the life story of this fascinating individual, Ms. 
Wald discussed the donated materials, some of the decisions 
she has faced while working with these materials, and 
some of the joys and challenges she has encountered while 
working directly with a living donor.  

Alan Wallace of the University of Tennessee gave a 
presentation on “The Amazing J. Lawrence Cook of 
Tennessee” that encouraged attendees to broaden their 
thoughts on the nature of artistic creation and recorded 
music.  J. Lawrence Cook was a composer and arranger who 

throughout the course of his life created between 15,000 to 
20,000 piano rolls for player pianos.  Wallace discussed how 
the piano roll was the most common medium for recording 
and replaying music in an era before the widespread use of 
the phonograph and argued that the jazz music Cook cut 
into his piano rolls helped to interest people all across the 

Annual Meeting Report — continued from page 5

continued on page 7

Jean Wald delivers her presentation as Mark McKnight looks on
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nation in jazz.  While the presentation focused on Cook and 
his creations, Wallace also recounted how his interest in Cook 
sprang from his inheritance of a player piano and purchase 
of rolls created by Cook, and how his research was furthered 
by his discovery of an international internet community 
sharing an interest in Cook.  The work this primarily non-
academic group of dedicated researchers has done to record 
and make available the history and contributions of the 
little-known Cook is impressive and showcases an emerging 
research model practically impossible before the advent of 
the internet.  

A slightly longer than usual lunch break followed to allow 
attendees to jump on the St. Charles Streetcar line to ride to 
some of the spectacular restaurants for which New Orleans 
is famous.  Upon returning to Loyola, attendees were 
treated to one of the most anticipated presentations on the 
program, a discussion on the current state of music in New 

Orleans led by Bruce Raeburn of the Hogan Jazz Archive 
at Tulane University and Matthew Sakakeeny of Tulane 
University.  Raeburn first read his article, “‘They’re Trying 
to Wash Us Away’: New Orleans Musicians Surviving 
Katrina,” published in the December 2007 issue of the 
Journal of American History, to provide some historical and 
recent background on how New Orleans musicians have 
traditionally faced and continue to react to the many tragic 
circumstances (race riots, previous hurricanes, yellow fever 
and cholera epidemics) that have befallen New Orleans.  

He explained how the “jazz funerals” or, as these would be 
called by local musicians, “brass band funerals,” embody 
the typical New Orleans response to tragedy which involves 
playing a dirge and mourning until the body is “cut loose” 
(separated from the procession) and then partying all the 
way back from the graveyard.  He talked of the difficulties 
many New Orleans musicians who were out on tour when 
Katrina hit faced when they attempted to return and the role 
these and other musicians played and continue to play in 
popularizing the plight and rebuilding of post-Katrina New 
Orleans. 

 
After offering some historical background explaining the 
cross-fertilization of musical cultures that created jazz 
and continue to make the music of New Orleans unique, 
Sakakeeny shared the fears held by many that local musicians, 
Mardi Gras Indians, and members of the community-based 
social organizations that sustained much of the cultural life 
of the city might not return after Katrina.  He discussed the 
roles these organizations, musicians, and Indians play in the 
life of the city and showed videos of some of the first parades 
held after Katrina that showcased the immense joy felt by 
participants when some of these events, brass bands, and 
individuals did indeed return.  Sakakeeny noted that many 

Member News — continued from page 5

Transitions
Shelley  L. Rogers (University of West Georgia) has changed 
her name to Shelley L. Smith following her marriage to Rick C. 
Smith on November 24, 2009.  SEMLA extends its best wishes 
to Shelley!
After 9 years as a part time reference and then music  
librarian at Loyola University New Orleans, Alicia Hansen left
that position for a new job as a library consultant with Securities  
Research Company. Alicia “started at Loyola by managing the 
branch library, stayed through a move to the main library, and  
finished up by hosting SEMLA in New Orleans. What a great 
time it was, and between all my colleagues at Loyola, MLA and  
SEMLA, I have a lot of great people to miss.” SEMLA will miss 
Alicia as well, and we wish her luck in her endeavors.

Annual Meeting Report — continued from page 6

continued on page 8

Chris Durman (Program Chair), Matthew Sakakeeny, 
and Bruce Raeburn

Alan Wallace introduces attendees to J. Lawrence Cook
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New Orleans brass band members often talk glowingly of 
their middle and high school band experience to illustrate 
the shortsightedness of the modern practice of discontinuing 
music programs in schools.  To counter this trend, he 
promotes after school music programs, such as The Roots 
of Music, which provides 
musical instruction and a 
meal to underprivileged 
children.   Attendees 
had many questions for 
these two presenters.  
The question and answer 
period continued as all 
walked from Loyola 
the short distance to the 
William Ransom Hogan 
Archive of New Orleans 
Jazz at Tulane.  

Created in 1958 when 
William Ransom Hogan 
proposed the establish​ment of a jazz archive to the Ford 
Foundation, the archive first concentrated solely on capturing 
the remembrances and artifacts of early New Orleans jazz.  A 
series of interviews with early New Orleans jazz musicians 
forms the backbone of the collection and continues to draw 
researchers from around 
the globe, who are 
allowed to listen to the 
recordings and read the 
transcripts.  Dr. Raeburn 
used the term “bad” to 
explain why transcripts 
alone are insufficient 
to understand an oral 
history.  Meaning often 
depends on how a word 
such as, “bad,” is stated 
and a literal reading 
might lead a researcher 
to believe the exact 
opposite meaning than 
the one actually intended.  The archive’s original sole focus 
on early New Orleans jazz was eventually recognized to 
be too restrictive, and the collecting focus has broadened 
to recognize and include the wider variety of music played 
in New Orleans.  Recordings in various formats, films, the 
files of the local musicians’ unions, and the papers of music 

critic Bob Palmer are just some of the items held in the 
archive where work continues to make the audio interviews 
accessible via the internet.  

While the Hogan Jazz Archive was relatively undamaged 
by Katrina, the Music Library at Tulane, housed prior to 

Katrina in the basement 
of the Howard-Tilton 
Memorial Library, 
was flooded by over 
eight feet of water.  
Even four years after 
Katrina, balloon-like 
ventilation tubes snake 
along the ceilings of 
the entire library.  We 
were welcomed to the 
library by the Dean 
of Libraries, Lance 
Query, who expressed 
his appreciation for the 
donations of musical 

materials given by the many institutions represented 
by SEMLA and TMLA members.  Music and Media 
Librarian, Lisa Hooper, showed sobering slides of the music 
collection before Katrina and immediately after the flood 
waters had been drained.  She discussed the restoration 

work that has been done 
on salvageable items 
and showed the group 
examples of recovered 
items.  While these items 
are now serviceable, 
water damage is 
noticeable on all and 
most have a noticeable 
odor.  Ms. Hooper, 
Lenny Bertrand, and 
Darlene Bertrand then 
led us on a tour of the 
new Music and Media 
Center, which is now 
located on the fourth 

floor and which shows how successful they have been at 
rebuilding their music collection.

After these tours, attendees returned to their hotels to prepare 
for the banquet held that evening at the Palace Café on 

continued on page 9

Annual Meeting Report — continued from page 7

Touring the William Ransom Hogan Archive of New Orleans Jazz

The new Music and Media Center on the 4th floor of Tulane’s  
Howard-Tilton Memorial Library
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Canal Street.  The restaurant, housed in the Werlein building 
(former home of Werlein’s, the nation’s oldest family owned 
retail music chain,) is owned in part by Dickie Brennan, 
of the famed New Orleans restaurant family.  A graceful 

suspended spiral staircase that some members were unable 
to resist climbing ascends to the second floor.  Our group 
was taken up to the banquet room on the third floor where all 
had a delightful meal served in a high style.  The time passed 
quickly and the shuttle driver had to be asked to wait on our 
party just a bit later than he was initially told as we lingered 
in the luxury of the Palace Café.  

Sarah Dorsey of the University of North Carolina at 
Greensboro inspired our group to think green during 
Saturday’s first presentation, “Never Waste a Good Crisis, 
or How the Budgetary Downturn is Greening Us All!”  A 

lifelong environmentalist, Ms. Dorsey returned from a 
recent sabbatical to discover a new campus group, the 
Sustainability Committee, which she quickly joined.  Her 
work with this group awakened her to the fact that her own 

library was not recycling.  She and another colleague began 
a library group dedicated to sustainability issues and started 
a program stressing the potential cost savings sustainability 
practices can generate.  To spur a discussion among the 
SEMLA/TMLA attendees, she polled everyone on their 
institutions’ sustainability practices via an internet service, 
Poll Everywhere, which allows cell phone users to text 
their responses to polls.  The results of this poll launched 
a discussion among attendees on their best practices and 
most difficult challenges related to the complicated issues 
surrounding environmental sustainability.  

Roberta Chodacki Ford of Columbus State University gave 
the second presentation, “A Tale of Two Cities: Continuing 
Education Librarianship Opportunities for the Graduate 
Student to the Seasoned Professional,” in which she discussed 
and compared two programs she attended: one jointly 
sponsored by the University of North Carolina at Chapel 

Hill and Oxford University and the other offered through 
Vanderbilt University’s Peabody Institute.  Both programs 
admitted approximately twenty students.  The jointly 
sponsored two-week graduate seminar allowed attendees to 
visit Oxford University to study the history of Oxford, the 
colleges and libraries there, the Oxford community, and issues 
involving contemporary British libraries and publishing.  All 
aspects of libraries and librarianship were covered and much 
time was allotted to allow attendees to explore the area and 
experience local culture.  The Peabody Institute program was 
specifically designed for academic library administrators 
and managers and involved a diverse group of professionals 
including university presidents, library administrators, and 
teaching faculty.  One of the most important lessons Ford 
shared from this program is that it is essential to be involved 
in the decision-making process.  Ford highly recommended 

Annual Meeting Report — continued from page 8

Sarah Dorsey

Roberta Chodacki Ford 

continued on page 10

Banqueting at the Palace Café on Canal Street
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discussed some of the preservation challenges faced while 
processing the materials (“Tui had cats” may explain some of 
these difficulties,) and told of attending St. George Tucker’s 
memorial service at Camp Catawba that included several 
former campers, singing waiters from the Spring House 

Choir, and a traditional Māori funeral ceremony. 
Smiles and much talk of “doing it again” were shared as 
the two chapters broke apart for their respective business 
meetings.  The minutes from the SEMLA business meeting 
are included in this issue of Breve Notes.

both programs, although attendees could not help but favor 
the lovely pictures made in historic Oxford.    

In the final presentation of the meeting, “Microtonality in the 
Mountains: The Story of Tui St. George Tucker and Camp 
Catawba,” Gary Boye of Appalachian State University 
told of his work acquiring the papers of composer Tui  
St. George Tucker.  Beginning his tale with his first notice 
of St. George Tucker’s death, Boye chronicled his research 
into her history, his first trip to Camp Catawba where he 
fortuitously met the executor of her will, and his subsequent 
discoveries of the historical importance of both St. George 
Tucker and Camp Catawba.  Camp Catawba was a summer 
camp set up originally in 1944 by Jewish/German educator 
and poet Vera Lachmann for young boys who had, like 
Lachmann herself, escaped the holocaust.  Tui St. George 
Tucker served there as music director until the camp closed 
in 1970.  After Lachmann’s death, the camp property was 
sold to the Blue Ridge Parkway, but arrangements were 
made by Vera Lachmann for St. George Tucker to remain 
on the former camp property for the rest of her life.  Boye 
shared a few of the many stories locals undoubtedly tell of 
the free-spirited and often controversial St. George Tucker, 

Annual Meeting Report — continued from page 9

Gary Boye 

SEMLA/TMLA 2009 Loyola University New Orleans
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MINUTES

Southeast Chapter, Music Library Association
Annual Business Meeting

New Orleans, LA
Anna Neal, Chair, presiding

October 10, 2009

I.	 Call to order at 11:31 am.
II.	 Minutes for interim meeting on Feb. 19, 2009 in Chicago were approved by consensus as published in Breve 

Notes.
III.	 Treasurer’s report

Southeast Chapter of  the Music Library Association
Treasurer’s Report

For period February 9, 2009 to October 6, 2009
Submitted by Scott Phinney

New Orleans, LA
October 10, 2009

NET WORTH as of  February 9, 2009		  	 $20,582.46

INCOME

Membership dues						      $775.78 ^
Pauline Shaw Bayne Travel Fund				    $394.15 ^
Other Gifts							      $75.00
Preconference Registration					     $560.04 ^
Joint Annual Conference Registration and Banquet		  $3,346.83 ^
Test Deposit from PayPal					     $0.23
Interest on checking account (as of  9/30/09)		  $0.66 *
Interest on money market account (as of  9/30/09)		  $11.44 **
					     TOTAL		  $5,164.13

EXPENSES %

Stallings-2009 Travel Grant Winner				    $339.11
Conway-Reimbursement for Archival Storage		  $52.49
					     TOTAL		  $391.60

Checking account balance as of  10/6/09			   $9,201.44
Money Market account balance as of  10/6/09		  $16,153.55	

NET WORTH as of  October 6, 2009		  	 $25,354.99

MEMBERSHIP (paid as of  10/6/09)			 
	 Individual							       88
	 Institutional							         6	

^Figures are in partial dollars to account for fees assessed by PayPal
*Interest rates on the checking account were lowered once since the February 

meeting, from .05% to .02% on Mar. 6, 2009.
**Interest rates on the money market account were lowered once since the February 

meeting, from .15% to .10% on Mar. 6, 2009.
%2009 Conference and Preconference expenses will appear on Feb. 2010 report.
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IV.	 Welcome to new members and first time attendees
Anna Neal welcomed Jacob Schaub (Vanderbilt University), Renée McBride (University of  North 
Carolina at Chapel Hill), Sara Nodine (Florida State University), Lisa Hooper (Tulane University).			
		   

V.	 Pauline Shaw Bayne Travel Grant
a.	 Anna Neal mentioned that the Board had discussed several aspects of  the Travel Grant:

i.	 Expand the applicant base
ii.	 Increase the value of  the fund
iii.	 Setting permanent dates for deadlines and announcement, possibly Aug. 24 deadline; Sept. 1 

announcement of  winner
iv.	 Place a permanent link to the travel grant information on the front page of  the web site so 

people can discover it all year, not just when Breve Notes is issued in April
b.	 Kyle McCarrell (University of  South Carolina) and Jacob Schaub were introduced as Travel Grant 

winners.
c.	 John Druesedow gave a brief  biographical sketch of  Pauline Shaw Bayne.
d.	 Diane Steinhaus asked award recipients what they thought of  the proposed changes.

i.	 Kyle McCarrell agreed with the web site link idea and felt the timeline was fine.
ii.	 Jacob Schaub agreed.

VI.	 Online Payment of  Fees
a.	 Anna Neal and Scott Phinney reported the membership was generally pleased with the implementation 

and use of  PayPal. 
b.	 Scott commented that the fees assessed to SEMLA by PayPal equal 2.2% + $0.30 per transaction.
c.	 Nara Newcomer submitted a report in absentia in which she stated that it was somewhat time-

consuming to set up PayPal to work with the SEMLA web site initially, but further additions and changes 
should be fairly easy.

VII.	 MLA Outreach Program (Preconference)
a.	 Grover Baker reported that the preconference was a success, having attracted 17 registrants from 

Mississippi, Louisiana, and Texas.
b.	 There was a good mix of  academic and public libraries represented, both librarians and 

paraprofessionals.
c.	 10 participants selected the cataloging track, taught by Keith Chapman and Jean Harden; 7 chose the 

reference/collection development track, taught by Mary Brower and Sarah Dorsey.
d.	 Of  the 15 evaluations submitted, 13 would recommend the preconference to colleagues, 1 marked 

“maybe”, and 1 marked “No” because the program would not be applicable to other people in the 
respondent’s institution.

e.	 This year’s fee was raised to $40 (early registration) and $50 (regular registration), but was still deemed 
acceptable to the attendees.

f.	 One point of  criticism was that the preconference was too aimed at academic libraries.
g.	 Grover will create a timeline of  events leading up to the preconference to assist in future planning.
h.	 Alicia Hansen commented that the fee level as it stands now is inadequate to cover costs.  She suggested 

that SEMLA retain any proceeds and cover any shortfalls; others suggested fees closer to $85 for early 
registration and $100 for regular registration.

i.	 Instructors received housing and were given a meal on Wednesday evening, but no honorarium.
j.	 Neil Hughes repeated his belief  that instructors should be paid honoraria as a matter of  professional 

principle; a show of  hands indicated that the vast majority of  the membership agreed.
k.	 Grover said he would poll preconference attendees via e-mail to determine how much they would pay 

for such an event.
VIII.	 Breve Notes

a.	 After 5 years of  outstanding service, John Leslie is stepping down as Breve Notes editor.



 Breve Notes • 13

No.88 • January 2010

b.	 The SEMLA Board has received one application and will be receiving additional applications through the 
following week.

IX.	 Updates
a.	 Archives

i.	 Ashlie Conway reported that she had created a partial container list of  the SEMLA Archive 
holdings.

ii.	 She has been in contact with Vinny Novara at the MLA Archives at the University of  Maryland 
and has determined that there are several items missing from the SEMLA Archives:

1.	 Chair postal mail correspondence since 1981 (if  any)
2.	 Meeting attendees list 1978 (Auburn, AL)
3.	 Meeting attendees list 1988 (Boone, NC)
4.	 Meeting attendees list 1994 (Atlanta, GA)
5.	 Meeting attendees list 1996 (Oxford, MS)
6.	 Meeting attendees list 1998-2006
7.	 Anything from the 2000 Loyola Annual Meeting
8.	 Board schedules 2004-2007
9.	 Any sort of  annual report/fact sheet from 1978-1979, 1983, 1988-1993 & since 2001 (if  

any)
10.	 Pictures

iii.	 She plans to:
1.	 Pursue/acquire more items we are currently missing
2.	 Plans to complete a full container list
3.	 Send items to the MLA Archive at University of  Maryland
4.	 Work with Lenny Bertrand to back up SEMLA photos
5.	 Work with Jenny Colvin to archive the completed oral histories
6.	 Work with Nara Newcomer to possibly add a page on the SEMLA web site to house the 

container list, guidelines to transfer to MLA Archive, and other relevant information
b.	 PR/Outreach

i.	 Ashlie Conway and the Outreach Committee have created a brochure for SEMLA as well as a 
Facebook group site.

ii.	 The Facebook site needs a minimum of  100 “fans” to qualify it for a customizable URL and 
easier searching in Facebook.

c.	 Best of  Chapters
i.	 John Druesedow reported that Holling Smith-Borne’s presentation on the music of  Uganda 

from the 2008 Greenville, NC meeting was submitted for SEMLA Best of  Chapters and won 
nationally which will permit him to present it at MLA in San Diego in March 2010.

d.	 Oral History
i.	 Jenny Colvin reported that a deadline of  March 2010 has been established to complete the oral 

history collecting.
ii.	 She is looking for volunteers to present the results at the 40th anniversary meeting in Columbia, 

SC.
X.	 Future SEMLA meeting sites and dates

a.	 Anna Neal informed the membership that the following meeting sites and dates had been offered:
i.	 2010 – University of  South Carolina (Columbia) – Oct. 14-16, 2010

1.	 This will be SEMLA’s 40th anniversary.
ii.	 2011 – University of  North Carolina at Chapel Hill

1.	 This will be the 75th anniversary of  the UNC Music Library.
iii.	 2012 – University of  Alabama (Tuscaloosa)
iv.	 2013 – Vanderbilt University (Nashville, TN)

1.	 SEMLA will be hosting MLA here in 2014; 2013 will be a planning meeting of  sorts in 
keeping with SEMLA practice.
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XI.	 Election Results
a.	 Scott Phinney was elected Secretary/Treasurer; Gary Boye was elected Member-at-Large.
b.	 Grover Baker thanked the committee (including Leslie Kamtman and Mac Nelson) and the candidates 

(including Laurie Neuerburg for Secretary/Treasurer and Greg Johnson for Member-at-Large).
XII.	 Old Business

None reported.
XIII.	 New Business

a.	 Nancy Zavac mentioned that her husband Jeff  Zavac has released a new CD and had them for sale 
[available at http://henrystonemusic.com/store/zavacgratitude.htm].  

XIV.	 Passing of  the Hammer
a.	 Anna Neal thanked the following people and presented them with Awards of  Appreciation:

i.	 Alicia Hansen and the Local Arrangements Committee for hosting a fine meeting
ii.	 John Leslie for serving as Newsletter Editor (2004-2009)
iii.	 John Druesedow for serving as Vice-Chair/Chair-Elect (2008-)
iv.	 Grover Baker for serving as Member-at-Large (2007-2009)
v.	 Chris Durman for serving as Member-at-Large (2008-)

vi.	 Lynn Jacobson for serving as Member-at-Large (2006-2008)
vii.	 Lynne Jaffe for serving as Chair/Past-Chair (2005-2008)
viii.	 Nara Newcomer for serving as Webmaster (2006-)
ix.	 Ashlie Conway for serving as Archivist (2008-)
x.	 Scott Phinney for serving as Secretary/Treasurer (2007-)

b.	 Anna passed John Druesedow the Yellow Plastic Hammer of  Despotism a.k.a. Le marteau plastique du 
despotisme.

XV.	 Adjourn at 12:30 p.m.
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Cheers! Doug Park, Lenny Bertrand, Vicky Blanchard & Lisa Hooper at Tulane’s Music and Media Center

http://semla.musiclibraryassoc.org
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SEMLA
Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association

Membership Application Form

Name:
E-mail Address:
Institutional Affiliation:

Preferred Mailing Address
	 Street Address:
	 City, State, Zip:

Fax:

Are you currently a member of the national Music Library Association?  Yes   No

Membership categories:
Personal		  $10.00
Student		  $5.00
Institutional		  $15.00

Please make your check payable to SEMLA and mail it along with this form to:

Scott Phinney
SEMLA Secretary/Treasurer
University of South Carolina

School of Music 
813 Assembly St.

Columbia, SC 29208


